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(57) ABSTRACT 

A device for packaging substantially platelike information 
carriers, provided With a ?rst and a second cover part, 
Wherein at least one of the cover parts is provided With 
receiving means for engaging and locking at least one 
information carrier, Which receiving means comprise at least 
tWo guide elements, Which can guide and lock at least a 
portion of an outer edge of the information carrier, such that 
during use the information carrier can be slid into or under 
the guide elements, While the information carrier can be 
taken out of the package by sliding it approximately parallel 
to its surface and approximately parallel to the respective 
cover part. 
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Fig. 1 
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Fig. 7 
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Fig. 11 
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Fig. 16 
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DEVICE AND METHOD FOR PACKAGING 
PLATELIKE INFORMATION CARRIERS 

[0001] This invention relates to a device for packaging 
substantially platelike information carriers. 

[0002] ‘Platelike information carriers’ should herein be 
understood to include at least information carriers having 
substantially a cicular shape, such as CDs, for instance 
music CD, CD-ROM, CD-i, CD-RW or DVD, and infor 
mation carriers having a substantially polygonal, in particu 
lar rectangular shape, such as chip cards, credit cards, SIM 
cards, memory cards or memory sticks, disks such as 
computer diskettes and minidisks and the like. 

[0003] KnoWn from practice are storage devices for CDs 
Which are usually designated as J eWel-cases. They comprise 
tWo cover parts capable of hinging relative to each other, 
While in one of the cover parts, for instance With the aid of 
a tray inlay, a rosette is arranged. This rosette is formed by 
a number of resilient elements, disposed in a circle, over 
Which the CD can be pressed, by Way of the central opening 
thereof, to be retained by clamping, While protuberances of 
the elements engage the upper side of the CD. When taking 
the CD out, the segments are elastically deformed, so that 
the CD can be pulled over the protuberances. 

[0004] These knoWn devices have as a draWback that both 
When placing and When detaching the CD, as Well as in the 
storage condition, forces are exerted on the CD Which lead 
to undesired stresses in the CD and in the packaging device. 
This may give rise, for instance, to crack formation in the 
CD and/or fatigue damage in the rosette. Often, segments 
break from the rosette, so that the action of this device is 
considerably impaired or even annulled. Afurther disadvan 
tage of these knoWn devices is that they take up relatively 
much space, more speci?cally, are relatively thick especially 
due to the rosettes. The fact is that the rosettes in any case 
must have a height slightly greater than the thickness of the 
CD to enable them to engage the upper side of the CD. 
Moreover, under the CD, some space is to remain clear to 
enable suf?cient deformation of the rosette to alloW the CD 
to be placed and removed. Together With the necessary Wall 
thicknesses of the cover parts, this leads to a minimum 
thickness of about 10 mm. 

[0005] Further, these knoWn devices have as a disadvan 
tage that placing, and especially removing, the CD is dif? 
cult, for instance because the CD must be retained at its outer 
peripheral edge and the rosette must be depressed simulta 
neously, Which requires relatively large hands and good 
coordination. 

[0006] The object of the invention is to provide a device 
for packaging information carriers as described in the intro 
duction, in Which the disadvantages of the knoWn devices 
have at least partly been avoided, While maintaining the 
advantages thereof. To that end, a device according to the 
invention is characteriZed by the features according to claim 
1. 

[0007] With a device according to the invention, an infor 
mation carrier is slid approximately parallel to its surface 
into receiving means in or on a cover part, such that at least 
a portion of its outer edge is guided and embraced by guide 
means, for positioning and retaining the information carrier. 
The guide elements can then be made particularly small, at 
least thin, so that they occupy relatively little space. Thus, 
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the guide elements can be, for instance, someWhat rail 
shaped, having, for instance, a someWhat U-shaped cross 
section, the legs of Which extend approximately parallel to, 
or in, the respective cover part. The thickness of these legs 
can then be kept particularly small, for instance a feW tenths 
of millimeters, since they do not need to provide any 
clamping action. They only need to limit movement of the 
information carrier in a direction approximately at right 
angles to its outer surface and to guide the information 
carrier When being placed and removed. For that matter, the 
guide elements can also be mutually connected through a 
connecting part or even form part of a continuous element. 

[0008] In a device according to the invention, it is par 
ticularly advantageous if at least one resilient element is 
provided Which locks the information carrier in a lock 
position in the receiving means, Which resilient element can 
be pushed aside by the information carrier being removed 
and/or being placed, but offers sufficient resistance to shift 
ing of the information carrier in the lock position, for 
instance during displacement of the device With information 
carr1er. 

[0009] In a device according to the invention, both When 
placing and When removing the information carrier, as Well 
as in the lock position, no undesired forces, in particular no 
bending forces, are exerted on the information carrier. Only 
the resilient elements, When placing and removing the 
information carrier, Will exert some force, approximately 
parallel to the ?at outer sides of the information carrier, 
against the peripheral edge, Which Will not lead to undesired 
stresses in the information carrier. Moreover, no prolonged 
deformations need to arise in particular in the resilient 
?ngers and the further receiving means, so that problems of 
fatigue Will not occur. 

[0010] A further advantage of a device according to the 
invention is that the information carrier Will not come loose 
unintentionally When pressure is applied to the closed pack 
age, as may easily happen With the rosette of the knoWn 
device. In the use of a device according to the invention for 
packaging, for instance, CDs or like devices having at least 
one opening, a ?nger can simply be stuck in the opening, 
Whereafter the information carrier can be moved. Also, the 
receiving means, in particular the guide elements, can be 
designed such that a ?nger can be simply placed against a 
peripheral edge part of the information carrier for the 
purpose of moving it. 

[0011] In a device according to the invention, the receiv 
ing means, in particular the guide elements and the resilient 
elements, if any, are preferably dimensioned such that the 
information carrier is not clamped but is locked in the lock 
position, With the guide elements constituting sliding ?ts or 
guides With particularly little clearance, Whilst the resilient 
projection or projections, substantially undeformed, abut 
against the side of the information carrier. Any clearance is 
then preferably appreciably smaller than the thickness of the 
information carrier, for instance maximally a feW tenths or 
hundredths of the thickness thereof. 

[0012] In a particularly advantageous embodiment, the 
receiving means, and the cover part on or in Which they are 
provided, are dimensioned such that the information carrier 
is positionable on the cover part, partly next to the receiving 
means, and slidable along the receiving means into a lock 
position in the receiving means vice versa. This renders 
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placement and removal simpler still. Preferably, the respec 
tive cover part is then provided With an upstanding longi 
tudinal edge, such that the information carrier can be laid 
Within the longitudinal edge, at least partly next to the 
receiving means, and the longitudinal edge can prevent the 
information carrier sliding off the respective cover part. 

[0013] Preferably, in the lock position mentioned, the 
information carrier has its outer surfaces held in spaced 
relation from the cover parts, thereby preventing damages 
still better. 

[0014] In a further advantageous embodiment, a device 
according to the invention is injection molded, preferably in 
one piece, While the cover parts are mutually connected by 
a back, While integrally injection molded hinges (living 
hinges) are provided, so that a robust packaging device 
simple to manufacture and relatively inexpensive can be 
obtained. 

[0015] In a device according to the invention, the sliding 
direction of the information carrier along a cover part, 
betWeen a free position and a lock position When received in 
the receiving means, can extend, for instance, parallel to the 
back of the storage device, but can also include an angle 
thereWith, for instance an angle of approximately 90°. In an 
advantageous further elaboration, at least one cover part is 
provided With receiving means for receiving at least tWo 
information carriers and/or both cover parts are provided 
With receiving means. Thus, several information carriers can 
be packaged in the same device. 

[0016] As described, the knoWn storage devices are rela 
tively thick, for instance 10 mm or more, also When only one 
information carrier can be received therein. It is preferred, 
hoWever, to make the packaging devices of relatively thin 
design, since in that case they occupy less space. Surpris 
ingly, it has been fund that With a packaging device accord 
ing to the invention, the device can have a thickness of less 
than approximately 9 mm, alloWing at least one information 
carrier to be received on one of the cover parts, Whilst 
additionally, With the device closed, there is still room for 
further information means, such as, for instance, a booklet of 
a thickness of, for instance 3-4 mm. It Will be clear that such 
a storage device can therefore be made of still thinner 
design. The Wall thickness of a packaging device according 
to the invention is preferably, at least as regards the faces of 
the cover parts, relatively small preferably less than approxi 
mately 1 mm. Therefore, When packaging an information 
carrier of a thickness of, for instance, approximately 2 mm, 
the total thickness of the package can be limited to, for 
instance, approximately 6-6.5 mm or even approximately 4 
mm. If the cover parts are made of extra thin design, even 
a still smaller thickness can be achieved. 

[0017] By designing the packaging device to have outside 
dimensions approximately corresponding to those of exist 
ing DVD cases, in particular approximately 135x190 mm, 
the advantage is achieved that packaging devices according 
to the invention can be used in standard storage devices, 
processing equipment, packaging machines and the like. 
HoWever, other outside dimensions can naturally be used as 
Well. 

[0018] In an alternative embodiment, a device according 
to the invention is characteriZed by the features according to 
claim 18. 
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[0019] In such an embodiment, the receiving means are 
incorporated in an inlay. The inlay is arranged in or on a 
cover part, for instance slid in, clamped, glued or Welded. 
The cover parts and the inlay can be manufactured from the 
same or different materials. 

[0020] More detailed elaborations of devices according to 
the invention are given in the further claims, Which are 
understood to be repeated here. 

[0021] The invention further relates to an assembly of a 
device according to the invention and an information carrier 
to be received or received therein. 

[0022] The invention furthermore relates to a method for 
?lling a device according to the invention, characteriZed by 
the features according to claim 29. 

[0023] Such a method provides the advantage that the 
packaging device can be ?lled in a simple manner, neces 
sitating only minor adaptations of existing packaging 
devices for, for instance, CDs or other platelike information 
carriers. 

[0024] In the further subclaims, further advantageous 
embodiments of packaging devices according to the inven 
tion are set forth. 

[0025] To clarify the invention, exemplary embodiments 
of a packaging device, assembly and method according to 
the invention Will be further elucidated With reference to the 
draWing. In the drawing: 

[0026] FIG. 1 is a perspective vieW of a packaging device 
according to the invention, With a CD in a free position; 

[0027] FIG. 2 is a perspective vieW of a clamping ?nger 
for booklets of a device according to FIG. 1; 

[0028] FIG. 3 is a perspective vieW of a detail of a device 
according to FIG. 1 With receiving means; 

[0029] FIG. 4 is a perspective vieW of a detail of a back 
of a device according to FIG. 1 With cover parts attached 
thereto through hinge means; 

[0030] FIG. 5 is a front vieW of a device according to 
FIG. 1 in open position; 

[0031] FIG. 6 is a rear vieW of a device according to FIG. 
1 in open position; 

[0032] FIGS. 7-9 shoW three alternative embodiments of 
a device according to the invention; 

[0033] FIG. 10 is a perspective vieW of a portion of the 
receiving means of a device according to FIG. 9; 

[0034] FIG. 11 is a perspective vieW of a device according 
to FIGS. 9 and 10; 

[0035] FIG. 12 is a schematic perspective vieW of a 
portion of an alternative embodiment of receiving means 
according to the invention; 

[0036] FIG. 13 is a schematic front vieW of a cover part 
of a device according to the invention for receiving a 
rectangular information carrier; 

[0037] FIG. 14 shoWs a ?rst alternative embodiment of a 
device comparable to that as shoWn in FIG. 8, With the 
receiving means on an inlay; 
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[0038] FIG. 15 shows an embodiment comparable to that 
according to FIG. 9, With the receiving means on an inlay; 

[0039] FIG. 16 shoWs a further alternative embodiment of 
a device according to the invention, With the receiving 
means on an edge-shaped inlay, secured to a folded box 
shaped device; 
[0040] FIG. 16A shoWs a portion of an edge-shaped part 
according to FIG. 16; 

[0041] FIG. 17 shoWs a further alternative embodiment of 
a device according to FIGS. 15 and 9, With the receiving 
means on an inlay, glued Within the package; and 

[0042] FIG. 18 shoWs a JeWel case-like package With 
receiving means according to the invention on an inlay. 

[0043] In this description, the same or corresponding parts 
have the same or corresponding reference numerals. In the 
embodiments shoWn, the devices according to the invention 
have been manufactured in one piece by injection molding 
from plastic, comprising cover parts Which have been con 
nected to each other and/or a back through integrally injec 
tion molded hinges (living hinges). The cover parts can be 
sWung against each other for obtaining a box-shaped closed 
package Within Which information carriers such as CDs, 
chip cards, diskettes, minidisks and the like can be locked. 
It Will be clear, hoWever, that comparable devices can also 
be manufactured from several parts, for instance loose cover 
parts Which can be connected to each other through suitable 
hinge means or can be loosely pressed onto each other. 
Suitable hinge means are suf?ciently knoWn, for instance as 
used in the knoWn JeWel-box. 

[0044] FIG. 1 shoWs in perspective vieW a ?rst embodi 
ment of a device 1 according to the invention for packaging 
circular, substantially ?at information carriers 2, in particu 
lar CDs. The device 1 comprises a ?rst cover part 3 and a 
second cover part 4, With a back 5 arranged betWeen them, 
mutually connected through living hinges 6. The tWo cover 
parts 3, 4 are provided With an upstanding longitudinal edge 
7, 8, Which edges have been pro?led in a conventional 
manner, such that they can engage onto and/or into each 
other in the closed position When the cover parts 3, 4 have 
been sWung against each other. On the ?rst cover part 3, 
receiving means 9 are provided, Within the longitudinal edge 
7, in Which the information carrier 2 can be received in a 
lock position. In FIG. 1, the information carrier 2 has been 
placed in a free position on the ?rst cover part 3 and, in a 
manner to be further described hereinafter, can thence be slid 
to a lock position, as schematically represented in broken 
lines in FIG. 6. In the second cover part 4, clamping ?ngers 
10 are provided adjacent the side remote from the back 5, 
Which extend into the interior of the package and under 
Which, for instance, a booklet associated With the informa 
tion carrier 2 can be clamped. 

[0045] The receiving means 9 comprise, in the embodi 
ment shoWn in FIG. 1, tWo guide elements 11, a stop 
shoulder 12 and tWo resilient ?ngers 13. In FIG. 3, in 
perspective vieW, on an enlarged scale, a guide element 11 
With resilient ?nger 13 is shoWn. The guide element 11 has 
a someWhat U-shaped cross section, provided With a loWer 
leg 14, an upper leg 15 extending approximately parallel 
thereto, and an upright Wall 16. Of the tWo guide elements 
11, the legs 14, 15 extend in the direction of each other. They 
are disposed approximately parallel to the cover face 17 of 
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the ?rst cover part 3. The tWo guide elements 11 and the stop 
shoulder 12 are situated on an imaginary circle, such that an 
upstanding Wall 18 and the upright Walls 16 approximately 
de?ne a semicircle having a radius approximately corre 
sponding to the radius of the information carrier 2. The 
distance betWeen the loWer leg 14 and the upper leg 15 is 
approximately equal to the thickness of the information 
carrier 2, the arrangement being such that the information 
carrier 2 can be slipped, from the side remote from the stop 
shoulder 12, into the guide elements 11 as far as the stop 
shoulder 12, Whereby a portion of the longitudinal edge 19 
of the information carrier 2 is received betWeen the loWer 
legs 14 and the upper legs 15 of the tWo guide elements 11 
and is thereby substantially secured against movement in a 
direction aWay from the Wall 17. Additionally, the stop 
shoulder 12 and/or the guide elements 11 prevent the infor 
mation carrier 2 from sliding further, beyond the stop 
shoulder 12. The thickness of the loWer leg 14, as Well as of 
the upper leg 15, is a feW tenths of millimeters. Due to the 
information carrier 2 having its longitudinal edge 19 resting 
on the loWer leg 14, the outer surface of the information 
carrier 2 facing the closing face 17 is held in spaced relation 
therefrom so that the information carrier 2 is protected. The 
depth of the groove 20 of the guide elements 11, betWeen the 
legs 14, 15, is selected such that preferably only an unre 
corded portion of the information carrier 2 is received 
therein, so that damage to the information carrier 2 is 
prevented still better. The groove 20 preferably forms a 
sliding ?t for the longitudinal edge 19, alloWing only little 
play. The longitudinal edge 19 is preferably not clamped 
betWeen the legs 14, 15, so that undesired stresses are 
prevented still better. 

[0046] The guide elements 11 are arranged symmetrically 
relative to a ?rst axial line 21, on opposite sides thereof, and 
link up approximately With a second axial line 22, Which 
extends at right angles to the ?rst axial line 21, such that the 
guide elements 11 and the stop shoulder 12 approximately 
include a semicircle. On the side of the second axial line 22 
remote from the stop shoulder 12, shoWn in FIG. 5 as 
aligning With the guide elements 11, there is provided a 
circular segment-shaped support edge 23, Which is so curved 
and so positioned as to be situated on the same (imaginary) 
circle as the guide elements 11, at least the loWer leg 14 and 
the stop shoulder 12. In the lock position of the information 
carrier 2 as shoWn in FIG. 5, the longitudinal edge 19 rests 
on the support edge 23, or at a slight distance thereabove, for 
further support. The support edge 23 has a thickness above 
the cover face 17 approximately corresponding to the thick 
ness of the loWer leg 14, or a little less. At a greater distance 
from the second axial line 22, tWo curved lay-in shoulders 
24 are positioned, having a bend radius corresponding to the 
radius of the information carrier 2, Which lay-in shoulders 24 
have a someWhat L-shaped cross section, as shoWn in FIG. 
5A. Provided on the side facing outWards is a relatively high 
?rst edge 25; next to it, a loW edge 26 having a thickness 
approximately corresponding to the thickness of the loWer 
leg 14 of the guide elements 11. As shoWn in FIG. 5A by 
broken lines, an information carrier 2 can be laid on the 
lay-in shoulders 24, in particular on the loW edge 26, Within 
the high edges 25, With the information carrier 2 extending 
above the support edge 23. BetWeen the lay-in shoulders 24 
and the guide elements 11, there extends, on opposite sides 
of the ?rst axial line 21, a sliding shoulder 27, such that the 
information carrier 2, While supported on the lay-in shoul 
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ders 24, can be slid from the free position shown in FIG. 1 
over the sliding shoulders 27 to the lock position shoWn in 
FIG. 5, With a part of the longitudinal edge 19 of the 
information carrier received in the guide means 11 and 
abutting against the stop shoulder 12 and possibly resting on 
the support edge 23. This sliding movement can be per 
formed in the opposite direction to take out the information 
carrier 2. In a simple manner, for instance, a ?nger can be 
inserted in the central opening 30 of the information carrier 
2 to effect this sliding movement. 

[0047] The resilient ?ngers 13, as appears clearly from, for 
instance, FIG. 3, are attached to the ends of the lay-in 
shoulders 24 proximal to the guide elements 11, and extend 
inWards, in the direction of the second axial line 22FIG. 3A, 
in front vieW, schematically shoWs a portion of a device 1 
according to the invention, in particular a detail of the 
information carrier 2 in the lock position Within the receiv 
ing means 9. It shoWs that the information carrier 2, When 
sliding in the slide-in direction S1 from the free position 
(FIG. 1) to the lock position (FIG. 5), passes the resilient 
?ngers 13, Whereby the ?ngers are elastically pushed aside 
from the position shoWn in full lines in FIG. 3A to the 
position represented in broken lines. After the information 
carrier 2 has passed, the resilient elements 13 spring back to 
the position represented in full lines, thereby ending up, 
preferably undeformed, or deformed only to a particularly 
minor extent, against the side of the longitudinal edge 19 of 
the information carrier 2. In this position, the information 
carrier 2 is locked by, on the one hand, the guide elements 
11 and/or the stop shoulder 12, against further displacement 
in the slide-in direction S1 and against displacement in a 
direction at right angles to the closing face 17, While the 
information carrier 2 is locked against sliding in the slide 
out direction S2, opposite to the slide-in direction S1, by the 
resilient elements 13. Only When suf?cient force is exerted 
on the information carrier 2 in the slide-out direction S2 Will 
the resilient elements 13 be elastically pushed aside again, so 
that the information carrier 2 can pass the resilient elements 
13. From the free position as shoWn in FIG. 1, the infor 
mation carrier 2 can then be simply taken out, approximately 
at right angles to the closing face 17. 

[0048] Since the receiving means 9 and the lay-in shoul 
ders 24 extend completely Within the longitudinal edge 7, 
the information carrier 2 is prevented still better from 
coming loose unintentionally. Placing the information car 
rier 2 is particularly simple. In fact, it only needs to be laid 
?at Within the lay-in shoulders 24 to be subsequently slid in 
the slide-in direction S1 into the lock position. In the lock 
position, the receiving means 9 exert substantially no forces 
on the information carrier 2, so that undesired stresses are 
simply prevented. 

[0049] In FIG. 6, the device 1 according to the invention 
is shoWn, from the rear, in open position. Clearly visible are 
the guide elements 11, the stop shoulder 12, the resilient 
elements 13 and the lay-in shoulders 24, as Well as the 
clamping ?ngers 10. On the ?rst cover part 3 and the second 
cover part 4, adjacent the longitudinal edge 7, 8, ridges 31, 
32 are provided Which, in the closed position of the device 
1, are in mutual engagement for keeping the device 1 closed. 

[0050] FIG. 7 shoWs a ?rst alternative embodiment of a 
device 1 according to the invention, in Which the receiving 
means 9, at least the stop shoulder 12, has been displaced 

Jul. 21, 2005 

approximately against the longitudinal edge 7, such that the 
information carrier 2 in the free position lies approximately 
in the middle of the cover part 3, While in the lock position 
it is displaced With respect to the middle. In a variant of this, 
not shoWn, on opposite sides of the middle of the ?rst cover 
part 3, receiving means 9 are provided, against or adjacent 
the longitudinal edge 7, While the guide elements 11 on a 
?rst side of the middle are situated slightly higher than those 
on the second side. In such an embodiment, ?rst a ?rst 
information carrier 2 can be laid in the middle and be slid 
into the second receiving means 9, Whereafter a second 
information carrier 2 can be laid in the middle and can be 
slid into the ?rst receiving means 9. Thus, a packaging 
device of greater capacity is obtained. 

[0051] In FIG. 8, a second alternative embodiment of a 
device 1 according to the invention is shoWn, in Which the 
receiving means 9 have been rotated through 90° on the ?rst 
cover part 3, such that the slide-in direction S1 extends at 
right angles to the longitudinal direction of the back 5. The 
longitudinal edge 7 is then preferably loWered on the side 
remote from the back, so that the information carrier 2 can 
be slid over it. 

[0052] In FIGS. 9, 10 and 11, a third alternative embodi 
ment of a device 1 according to the invention is shoWn, 
arranged for receiving tWo information carriers on the ?rst 
cover part 3, Which, in the lock position, are located directly 
above each other. To that end, the ?rst cover part 3 is 
designed to be substantially mirror-symmetrical at least With 
respect to the second axial line 22 in front vieW as shown in 
FIG. 9, hoWever, With receiving means 9A, 9B at different 
levels. As appears clearly from FIG. 11, the ?rst receiving 
means 9A, shoWn in loWer position in FIG. 11, are loWer 
than the second receiving means 9B. This means in particu 
lar that the ?rst lay-in shoulder 24A, the ?rst support edge 
23A and the ?rst, loWer guide means 11 are loWer than the 
second lay-in shoulder 24B, the second support edge 23B 
and the second, upper guide means 11B, Which are placed on 
top of the ?rst guide mean 11A. First and second resilient 
elements 13A, 13B are provided on opposite sides of the 
guide means 11A, 11B. In this embodiment, a ?rst informa 
tion carrier 2 is deposited, in a free position, Within the ?rst 
lay-in shoulder 24A, above the ?rst support edge 23A, in 
FIG. 11 adjacent the upper longitudinal, edge 7A. Then the 
information carrier 2 is slid in the slide-in direction S1A 
toWards the middle of the ?rst cover part 3, thereby elasti 
cally urging the ?rst resilient elements 13A outWards, so that 
a portion of the longitudinal edge 19 of the ?rst information 
carrier 2 can be received in the ?rst guide means 11A. The 
?rst, loWer information carrier 2 Will then end up having its 
longitudinal edge disposed against the second ?nger 13B 
and in an adjacent further part of the ?rst guide means 11A. 
In other Words, the ?rst information carrier 2A Will rest 
against the ?rst and second resilient elements 13A, 13B, 
being substantially undeformed, and be partly received in 
the ?rst guide means 11A. Next, a second information 
carrier 2 is deposited Within the second lay-in shoulders 24, 
adjacent the longitudinal edge 7B shoWn in loWer position in 
FIG. 11. This second information carrier 2 is then slid in the 
second slide-in direction S1B toWards the middle of the ?rst 
cover part 3, into the second, upper guide elements 11B, 
thereby elastically pushing aside the second resilient ele 
ments 13B, until the information carrier 2 has passed them. 
The second information carrier 2 Will then be just neatly 
disposed in a portion of the second guide means 11B located 
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behind the second ?ngers 13A, viewed in the slide-in 
direction 51B. Then this second information carrier 2 too Will 
be locked in a lock position, in the second guide element 11B 
and betWeen the resilient elements 13A, 13B. For that 
matter, the resilient elements 13A, 13B can also be so 
designed as to engage only the ?rst, loWer information 
carrier 2 and the upper, second information carrier 2, respec 
tively. The second support edge 23B, for that matter, can 
function as stop shoulder for the ?rst information carrier 2. 

[0053] FIG. 12 schematically shoWs in perspective vieW a 
further alternative embodiment of receiving means 9 for a 
packaging device for information carriers according to the 
invention, the embodiment shoWn in FIG. 12 alloWing tWo 
information carriers to be locked. In this embodiment, on 
tWo opposite sides of the information carrier, tWo resilient 
elements 13 are provided, approximately as shoWn in FIG. 
10, With ?g arms 40 Which have opposite angles of incli 
nation, slightly axially directed. Each resilient element 13 
comprises a substantially cylindrical engagement element 
41, carried on the free end of the carrying arm 40. Each 
engagement element 41 comprises at least one groove 42 
betWeen tWo locking edges 43, situated above each other in 
axial direction. The height H of the groove 42 corresponds 
approximately to the thickness D of the information carrier 
2 to be received therein, schematically represented in FIG. 
12 in chain-dotted lines. In FIG. 12 tWo grooves 42 are 
shoWn above each other, so that tWo information carriers S2 
can be received above each other in the resilient elements 
13. In such an embodiment, the or each information carrier 
2 can be slid in in a manner as described earlier in relation 
to the earlier embodiments, but the guide elements 11 are no 
longer necessary, nor the stop shoulders 12. In fact, dis 
placement in a direction at right angles to the surface of the 
information carrier 2 is prevented by the Wide parts 43 of the 
engagement elements 41, While movement in the slide-in or 
slide-out direction S1, S2 is simply prevented by the resilient 
elements 13. Naturally, the resilient elements 13 as shoWn in 
FIG. 12 can also be combined With each of the embodiments 
described earlier. Moreover, they can be implemented in any 
suitable manner, for instance to have a cross section other 
than a substantially cylindrical cross section. 

[0054] FIG. 13, in front vieW, schematically shoWs a ?rst 
cover part 3 of a further alternative embodiment of a device 
1 according to the invention, suitable in particular for use for 
packaging rectangular information carriers, such as chip 
cards, SIM cards, diskettes and the like. In this embodiment, 
the receiving means 9 again comprise guide elements 11 as 
described earlier and tWo stop shoulders 12, in this embodi 
ment designed as block-shaped elements having blind 
grooves 12A. A lay-in shoulder 24 is provided on the 
opposite side of the cover part 3, having a slightly curved 
recess 44, in Which, for instance, a ?nger can be inserted, 
next to an information carrier 2 When it has been laid on the 
relatively loW leg 26 Within the lay-in edge 24. Provided 
adjacent the guide elements 11 are resilient elements 13, in 
this embodiment constituted by a someWhat omega-shaped 
strip 45, attached, through the tWo legs 46 thereof, to 
projections 47, With the convex parts 48 of the omega 
shaped strips 45 facing each other. In this embodiment, an 
information carrier 2 can be deposited, in a free position, 
Within the lay-in shoulder 24, on the side of the convex parts 
48 proximal to the opening 44, Whereafter the information 
carrier 2 can be moved in the slide-in direction S1, thereby 
pushing the strips 45 aside in outWard direction, so that the 
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information carrier 2 can pass them and can be guided 
through the guide elements 11 into the blind grooves 12A. 
When the information carrier 2 has passed completely, the 
strips 45 Will rebound and thereby lock the information 
carrier 2. Taking out the information carrier 2 is simply 
possible through a reverse sliding movement. 

[0055] These elements designed as resilient strips can be 
used in the embodiments shoWn earlier, for instance on one 
side, While they can extend into the back if the ?rst cover 
part is connected directly, i.e., not hingedly, to the back. 

[0056] Devices according to the invention can be Wholly 
or partly provided With print or be provided With in-mold 
labels. Moreover, conventional sleeves for DVD cases, 
video cases and the like can be provided on the outside, for 
lea?ets and the like. 

[0057] FIG. 14 shoWs a packaging device 1 according to 
the invention, in Which the receiving means 9 are provided 
on an inlay 50, Which has been slid under projections 51 of 
the ?rst cover part 3. The tWo cover parts 3, 4 and the back 
5 placed therebetWeen have been manufactured in a manner 
described earlier, for instance from plastic With living hinges 
6, While the inlay 50 With the integrated receiving means 9 
can be manufactured from the same or a different plastic. 
FIG. 15 shoWs a device 1 comparable to that shoWn in FIG. 
14, While the inlay 50 has been slid under projections 51 and 
comprises receiving means 9A, 9B as shoWn in FIG. 9. For 
the devices according to FIGS. 14 and 15, the same box can 
be used With projections 51 under Which the inlay 50 With 
any desired type of receiving means 9 can be slid. 

[0058] FIG. 16 shoWs a device 1 according to the inven 
tion, Wherein the cover parts 3, 4 and the back 5 are 
manufactured from plate material, such as cardboard, While 
on the cover part 4 an upstanding edge 7 may be folded, 
having a height approximately corresponding to the height 
of the back 5. On the ?rst cover part 3 an inlay 50 With the 
receiving means 9 is secured, for instance through gluing or 
through insertion into recesses in the cover part 3. In the 
embodiment shoWn, the inlay 50 is edge-shaped, substan 
tially horse-shoe shaped in the embodiment shoWn, such that 
a supporting surface 52 is obtained on Which the receiving 
means 9 are provided, preferably injection molded in one 
piece. By Way of the face 52, the inlay 50 can be secured, 
in particular glued. Provided Within the inlay 60 is an 
opening 53, through Which the cover face 3 is visible. The 
cardboard or plastic material from Which the cover parts 3, 
4 and the back 5 have been folded, can be simply printed or 
otherWise provided With pictures and the like, Which remain 
visible in the opening 53 and around the inlay 50. If the 
cover parts 3, 4 are formed from transparent material an 
information carrier arranged in the receiving means 9 can be 
visible through the opening 53 from the outside of the device 
1, also When closed. 

[0059] FIG. 17 shoWs a device comparable to that shoWn 
in FIG. 15, but in Which the inlay 50 has been glued onto the 
cover part 3, for instance With glue points 54 or the like. 

[0060] FIG. 16A schematically shoWs a portion of an 
inlay 50 for use in a device according to FIG. 16. 

[0061] FIG. 18, ?nally, shoWs a device 1 according to the 
invention of JeWel case-like design. Again an, inlay 50 has 
been laid on or in a cover part 3, for instance in a manner as 
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known from Jewel cases. In this embodiment, the receiving 
means 9 on the inlay 50 are designed for receiving a single 
information carrier. 

[0062] It will be clear that when an inlay with receiving 
means is used, this can have any desired dimension and, for 
instance, can also be used in a standard siZe CD box, such 
as a Jewel case. Combinations of all embodiments shown in 
the ?gures of devices according to the invention and parts 
thereof are also understood to fall within the scope of the 
invention. Thus, for instance, all receiving means shown can 
be used on substantially edge-shaped inlays for attachment 
in or on a cover part, while moreover several inlays can be 
used in a single device. Moreover, a device 1 according to 
the invention may be provided with more than two cover 
parts, in each case mutually hinged, while receiving means 
may be provided on one or more of the cover parts, in 
particular by means of inlays, the arrangement being such 
that the different cover parts can be folded over each other, 
so that these are all disposed substantially above each other 
when the device is closed. 

[0063] For the sake of completeness, it is noted that for a 
further description of particularly the receiving means and 
cover parts of the embodiments as shown in FIGS. 14-18, 
reference is made to the preceding ?gures and the associated 
description. 
[0064] It will be clear that the invention is not limited to 
the exemplary embodiments presented in the description and 
drawing. Many variations thereon are possible within the 
framework of the invention outlined by the claims. Thus, 
both the ?rst and the second cover part can be provided with 
receiving means for information carriers, while all embodi 
ments and associated variants shown can be combined 
within the same packaging device. Guide elements and 
support edges can be designed as separate parts but can also 
be mutually integrated, for instance as a continuous rail 
shaped element of substantially U-shaped cross section. 
Also, the stop shoulder can optionally be omitted. The 
resilient elements can be provided on one or both sides. The 
guide elements can be designed such that the slide-in 
direction to some extent includes an angle with the closing 
face 17 of the respective cover part, such that information 
carriers, while inclined relative to the cover part, can be slid 
into the lock position. In such an embodiment, for instance, 
on one cover part, two information carriers can be slid one 

under the other, to some extent overlapping like roof tiles. 
Information carriers 2 can be simply, by hand or mechani 
cally, laid in or removed from a device 1 according to the 
invention. Within the framework of the invention, any 
combination of embodiments of parts of devices according 
to the invention as shown and described can be combined. 
Optionally, further cover parts can be included as leaves 
between the ?rst and second cover part, for instance con 
nected with the back on which further receiving means can 
be provided, for instance for comparable information carri 
ers, for booklets and the like. 

[0065] These and many comparable variations are under 
stood to fall within the scope of the invention as outlined by 
the claims. 

1. Adevice for packaging substantially platelike informa 
tion carriers, provided with a ?rst and a second cover part, 
wherein at least one of the cover parts is provided with 
receiving means for engaging and locking at least one 
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information carrier, which receiving means comprise at least 
two guide elements, which can guide and lock at least a 
portion of an outer edge of the information carrier, such that 
during use the information carrier can be slid into or under 
the guide elements, while the information carrier can be 
taken out of the package by sliding it approximately parallel 
to its surface and approximately parallel to the respective 
cover part, characteriZed in that the or each cover part in 
which the receiving means are provided has such dimen 
sions that at least one information carrier is positionable 
thereon in a free position, at least partly next to the receiving 
means, and is subsequently slidable along the cover part into 
the receiving means to a lock position. 

2. A device according to claim 1, wherein at least one 
resilient element is provided, which, when an information 
carrier has been received in the device, engages against a 
longitudinal edge of the information carrier, while the infor 
mation carrier can be taken out of the package by sliding it 
approximately parallel to its surface and approximately 
parallel to the respective cover part, while elastically 
deforming the at least one resilient element. 

3. A device according to claim 1 or 2, wherein the guide 
elements comprise rail-shaped elements, dimensioned and 
positioned such that an information carrier can be slid into 
them by at least a portion of its longitudinal edge, with a 
sliding ?t or with minor clearance with respect to the 
dimensions of the information carrier. 

4. A device according to claim 3, arranged for receiving 
substantially circular, platelike information carriers such as 
CDs, wherein the rail-shaped elements are slightly curved, 
having a bend radius substantially corresponding to the 
radius of the information carriers to be received, and each 
include a circular segment, which rail-shaped elements are 
disposed approximately symmetrically with respect to a ?rst 
axial line, along an imaginary circle approximately corre 
sponding to the outer contour of the information carrier to be 
received, such that the information carrier is slidable into the 
rail-shaped elements from an infeed side and the possible 
displacement is limited by the rail-shaped elements. 

5. A device according to claim 4, wherein adjacent the 
infeed side at least one resilient element is provided for 
locking an information carrier in the rail-shaped elements, 
which resilient elements, when an information carrier has 
been received in the rail-shaped elements, are positioned on 
the side of a second axial line, extending at right angles to 
the ?rst axial line, of the information carrier, remote from the 
rail-shaped elements. 

6. A device according to claim 5, wherein the or each 
resilient element, when an information carrier has been 
received in the rail-shaped elements, lies at a small distance 
from or against the longitudinal edge of the information 
carrier, while the or each resilient element is at least sub 
stantially not deformed, such that substantially without 
stress the information carrier is locked and is substantially 
secured against movement in the receiving means. 

7. A device according to claim 1, wherein the or each 
respective cover part is at least partly provided with an 
upstanding longitudinal edge, while during use an informa 
tion carrier is slidable within the longitudinal edge between 
the free position and the received position. 

8. A device according to claim 1, wherein the receiving 
means are designed such that an information carrier received 
therein has at least the greater part of its approximately ?at 
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outer side held in spaced relation from the cover parts, both 
in the open and in the closed condition of the device. 

9. A device according to claim 1, Wherein the cover parts 
are mutually connected by a back, While at least one of the 
cover parts and preferably both cover parts are connected 
With the back through hinge means, the device being pref 
erably manufactured by injection molding from plastic With 
integrally injection molded hinges (living hinges). 

10. A device according to claim 9, Wherein the receiving 
means de?ne a sliding direction for the information carrier 
for placing the information carrier in the receiving means or 
removing it therefrom, Which sliding direction extends sub 
stantially parallel to the longitudinal direction of the back. 

11. A device according to claim 9, Wherein the receiving 
means de?ne a sliding direction for the information carrier 
for placing the information carrier in the receiving means or 
removing it therefrom, Which sliding direction extends sub 
stantially at right angles to the longitudinal direction of the 
back. 

12. A device according to claim 1, Wherein the receiving 
means are arranged for receiving at least tWo information 
carriers on at least one of the cover parts, in particular 
approximately above each other. 

13. A device according claim 1, Wherein the thickness of 
the device in closed position is less than 9 mm, in particular 
less than 8 mm. 

14. A device according to claim 1, Wherein the device has 
outside dimensions, at least at right angles to the thickness, 
Which correspond approximately to the dimensions of a 
standard DVD box (about 135x190 

15. Adevice according to claim 1, Wherein an information 
carrier is positionable in a ?rst, free position on a cover part, 
Wherein means are provided for supporting the information 
carrier on a part of at least one outer surface, located 
adjacent the outer longitudinal edge, in particular a part that 
is free of electronic information, such that the further 
respective outer surface is held in spaced relation from the 
cover part, While the information carrier is slidable to a lock 
position in the receiving means, Without said outer surface 
coming into contact With said cover part. 

16. A device according to claim 1, Wherein the ?rst and 
the second cover part are provided With receiving means. 

17. A device according to claim 1, Wherein the receiving 
means are provided in, on or as an inlay, secured onto or in 
at least one of the cover parts. 
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18. A device according to claim 17, Wherein it is designed 
as a JeWel case-type package. 

19. Adevice according to claim 17, Wherein it is substan 
tially of a design of the siZe of a DVD box, in particular 
approximately 135x190 mm. 

20. A device according to claim 17, Wherein inlay means 
are included for receiving at least tWo information carriers, 
in particular tWo types of information carriers. 

21. A device according to claim 5, Wherein the or each 
resilient element is provided With a foot part attached to the 
respective cover part or the inlay, such that upon sliding the 
information carrier in or out, the foot part deforms elastically 
in a direction Which includes an angle betWeen 5 and 90° 
With the plane of the information carrier. 

22. A device for packaging substantially platelike infor 
mation carriers, provided With a ?rst and second cover part, 
characteriZed in that at least one of the cover parts is 
provided With an inlay With receiving means for engaging 
and locking at least one information carrier, such that during 
use the information carrier can be brought into and out of the 
receiving means by sliding it approximately parallel to its 
surface. 

23. An inlay for use in a device according to claim 17. 
24. A device according to claim 1, Wherein the inlay 

comprises an edge on Which the receiving means are 
secured, While at least Within the edge an opening is pro 
vided. 

25. A device according to claim 24, Wherein the inlay is 
secured on a cover part, for instance through gluing, such 
that said cover part is visible in said opening. 

26. A device according to claim 24, Wherein the cover 
parts have been folded from plate material such as cardboard 
or plastic. 

27. A device according to claim 24, Wherein said cover 
part is transparent, such that an information carrier is visible 
through said opening. 

28. A method for ?lling a device according to claim 1, 
Wherein the device in open position is presented to a ?lling 
apparatus, Whereafter With the ?lling apparatus an informa 
tion carrier is brought above or against a cover part and is 
subsequently moved approximately parallel to its surface, 
along the respective cover part, into receiving means 
arranged thereon. 


